
Minutes of the City/County Joint Airport Board regular Meeting, September 25, 2012. 

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Kerry LaDuke, Chairman 
      Don Wilson 
      Dennis Skattum 
      George Denton 
      Ray Sundling 
      Jerri Miller, Secretary 
 
OTHERS PRESENT:  Julia Page, Colette Daigle Berg, JoAnn Ferguson, Mike Inman, Mark 

Westenskow, Bill Berg, Jim Sweeney, Jim Durgan 
 
The meeting was called to order by Chairman LaDuke at 12:01 pm.  Minutes of the August 28, 2012 and 
September 5, 2012 were approved as mailed. 

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:  Jerri stated she had asked Marilyn Hartley to include a loader in our County CIP.  
It will be done and Kerry will just need to sign it. 

Ron Chapel’s son, Shawn wants a new lease for the hangar at Mission Field.  She has not been able to 
contact Ron’s brother, Ed who apparently is managing Ron’s property.  The terms are as of the original 
lease.  Shawn has also brought the lease rental up to date. 

NEW BUSINESS:  None 

MAINTENANCE REPORT:  JoAnn has painted the Welcome sign.  Tech Electric replaced some lights and 
the irrigation system was repaired. 

Jerri said that she had spoken to County HR regarding the status of JoAnn’s temporary employment.  
She can work 90 days within the year.  Russ has not been released by the Work Comp doctor to return 
to work.  The doctor is currently making his evaluation and we should know within the next few weeks. 

GARDINER REPORT:  Jerri reported she has not heard from Chapman’s. 

Kerry asked Mike Inman to begin the County’s variance request to allow construction of a solid waste 
system at the Gardiner Airport.   

Mike stated that previously, this variance was posted for the public and advertised in the Enterprise.  
The variance requested is to allow construction of a building at the south end of the Gardiner Airport 
runway in the rpz (runway protection zone), and that the County’s position has not changed.  He stated 
he understood the Board’s reluctance to make the decision, but the County had no alternative and it 
was his belief that the building would not create a public safety issue.  

Jim Durgan presented a memo from the County Commissioners stating their need and desire to 
complete the project.  Jim asked for them to be read into the minutes.  A copy will be filed in the official 
minutes book and is attached to this document as “Exhibit A”. 

The public was then invited to make their own comments to be placed in the record. 

Bill Berg thanked the Board for their willingness to assist in finding a solution to this extraordinary issue.  
He does not believe this construction will create a hardship for anyone and no alternative site is 
available. 



Colette Daigle‐Berg commented on how good Mission Field looks.  She said the situation in Gardiner is 
unique because of the diverse wildlife in the area and because of the bear and buffalo issues that have 
recently become a problem.  Two area sites had to be closed this summer because of bear intrusion.  
She believes the bears present public safety issues for both the public and the wildlife.  She also wanted 
the Board to know that Chapman’s are backing this project. 

Jim Sweeney said he could see no practical reason to deny the variance.  He said that as a pilot in the 
past, he had not been impacted by noise and activity on the ground. 

Julia Page said she agreed with everything that has been said and understands the Board’s decision 
would be difficult and that everyone had worked very hard to come up with a decision that would work 
with everyone.  She also stated she did not like Option 1 because it would affect the natural beauty of 
the entrance to Gardiner. 

Mark Westenskow, architect on the plan, mentioned FAA 150‐5200, 33B  dealing with wildlife 
attractants on or near airports.  He stated the enclosed facility would pose less of a problem with birds 
that now frequent the green box site.    He said the building would be kept below the runway.     

Kerry asked if there were any other public comments.  Receiving none, he asked the Board members if 
they had anything to add to the findings.   

Don Wilson asked if the County or Mark Westenskow had reviewed the provisions in FAA 150‐5200‐B.  
He then asked if the county currently had someone on‐site and was answered yes.  He also asked if 
hours would be restricted and was again told yes.  He also stated that his opinion from the very 
beginning had not changed and he believed there were very real public safety concerns with putting 
aircraft and people that close together.  He went on to say that he truly understands the Gardiner folks 
concern of having to drive a few miles to empty their trash.  He currently travels 7 miles to deposit his 
own trash. 

George expressed concern that the access road and traffic would become an issue.  He felt the County 
did not go far enough in working out these issues prior to presenting the variance request. 

Ray Sundling said he was as concerned as anyone else for the needs of the Gardiner folks, but the rules 
need to be applied responsibility and that the flying public as well as the citizens must be considered. 

Dennis Skattum expressed concern for the people of Gardiner as well as the flying public.  He also said 
he could understand the need to follow the rules in all situations which are dangerous.  He likened the 
current situation to that of the fire line restrictions established for the Pine Creek fire.  The fire bisected 
his ranch.  On one side—it was mandatory evacuation and you could not reenter.  The other side of the 
line was clear.  You also could not travel back and forth from place to place.  It was a difficult situation 
for his family to be in, but they understood the need to apply the rules responsibly. 

Kerry then asked Jerri to read the Board’s finding in to the record.  A copy of that finding was  formally 
read into the minutes.  Kerry asked each Board member individually if they wished to change their 
findings.  No one had any comments to make.   The findings document is attached as “Exhibit B”. 

Kerry asked if there was a motion on the planned construction of a solid waste treatment building at the 
southern tip of the Gardiner Airport runway.  

Don moved and George seconded that the variance request be denied.  The vote was unanimous in 
favor of denial. 



Mike stated that the Board should have considered the proposal rather than not having a form already 
made out.  He stated that the Board’s action looked as though the determination had been made prior 
to the meeting and that it was a poor process. 

Kerry stated that the decision was not pre‐determined and the Board did not act improperly.  Members 
have talked to each other individually over the month and that concerns were expressed as well as 
Board responsibilities and that over the past 3 weeks, each member had come to their own conclusion 
and they had indicated they would be voting to deny. 

BOARD MEMBER REPORTS:  Jerri read an e‐mail from Rick that he and Keith Jenson both appreciated 
the Board comments on the recently completed RPA survey. 

The claims were audited for payment.  The next meeting date was set for October 23, 2012. 

There being no further business to come before the Board, the meeting was adjourned at 1:00 pm. 

Submitted this 23rd day of October, 2012. 

 

                           

Kerry LaDuke, Chairman         Jerri Miller, Secretary 

 

       


